
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

October 18, 2010

I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:05 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor 

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: No.1) a) and b), 2), 3) c) and l), and 4) c).  

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda as amended.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

c)
October 4, 2010 (executive session) 
3)         Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a)       Jamestown Bike Path Design Committee (09/01/2010)

b)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (06/30/2010)

h)
Jamestown Housing Authority Board of Commissioners (08/18/2010)

i)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (09/07/2010)

j)
Jamestown Planning Commission (08/04/2010)

k)
Jamestown Planning Commission (09/01/2010) 

4)
CRMC Notices:

a)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda for 10/13/2010

b)
October 2010 Calendar, revised 

5)
Zoning Board of Review abutter notification

a)
Notice is hereby given that the Jamestown Zoning Board of Review will hold a Public Hearing October 26, 2010 at the Jamestown Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue, Jamestown, RI at 7:00 p.m. upon the following: Application of Henry & Mary Tarbox, whose property is located at 28 Clark Street and further identified as Tax Assessor’s Plat 9 Lot 798, for a variance from Article 3 Section 302 (Table 3-2 District Dimensional Regulation) to construct a duplex (addition to existing adding one-bedroom apartment) on an 11,427 sq. ft lot (15,000 sq. ft. required).  Said property is located in a R8 zone.   

6)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

a)
Town of Middletown Resolution re: In Opposition to Hess Weaver’s LNG Offshore Proposal FERC Docket #CP04-36-000 

7)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

1)        Adoption of Town Council Minutes 

a)  October 4, 2010 meeting.  Councilor Winsor commented on the October 4, 2010 regular Minutes page 5, LNG Resolution, that the wording of the Resolutions adopted by a number of the communities was almost the same as the LNG WG Resolution.  Councilor Winsor wanted to add another community who signed an LNG Resolution into the Minutes, but was informed the Minutes could only include items actually referenced or discussed at the meeting.   

2) Bills and Payroll.  Councilor Winsor commented the Library windows in need of repair were repaired as the bill was included on this Bill Sheet.  

3) 
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

c)
Jamestown Harbor Management Commission (03/10/2010)

d)
Jamestown Harbor Management Commission (04/14/2010)

e)
Jamestown Harbor Management Commission (05/12/2010)

f)
Jamestown Harbor Management Commission (06/09/2010)

g)
Jamestown Harbor Management Commission (07/14/2010)

Councilor Winsor commented on the Harbor Management Commission Minutes forwarded for Council approval and the business transpired.  
l) Tree Preservation and Protection Committee Minutes.  Councilor Winsor asked Committee Chair Jim Rugh if the planting of 10 trees at Fort Getty transpired.  Mr. Rugh stated the trees will be planted next week to provide shade and add to the tree canopy in the motor home parking area.  
4) 
CRMC Notices.  
c)
Certificate of Maintenance re: Assent No. M2010-10-019 Replacement of Fort Getty boat ramp, per plan submitted.  Councilor Winsor commented she was glad the CRMC determined the Fort Getty boat ramp replacement project conformed to RICRMP standards and construction was authorized.  
1)        Adoption of Council minutes

b) 
October 4, 2010 (tour).  Councilor Winsor commented the tour Minutes will be discussed during Open Forum.  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve Consent Agenda items 1) a) and b); 2); 3) c), d), e), f) g) and l); and 4) c). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

I. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

1)
Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) potential litigation and collective bargaining. 

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1)        Town Administrator’s Report 

a)
Safe Routes to School Grant/Preservation Workshop.  A workshop needs to be scheduled for the Safe Routes to School and Fort Wetherill.  Monday, October 25, 2010 at 6:30 is the meeting date and time scheduled.  
b)        Linden Street parking issues.  A Summit Avenue resident spoke at the last meeting.  Due to law enforcement issues, Town Administrator Keiser is unable to report on this tonight.  This item is continued.      
2)
Finance Director’s Report.  The report was accepted.
VII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.

IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
1)
Communications 

a)
Letter of Governor Donald L. Carcieri to FERC re: Resolution in Opposition to Hess Weaver’s Cove LNG Offshore Proposal FERC Docket #CP04-36-000 

b)
Letter of Jamestown Schools re: Town Council Ads and/or Boosters for Yearbook 

c)
Letter of Patrick K. Bolger re: request for copies of Executive Session Minutes (04/23/2001, 05/24/2001, 05/29/2001 & 06/11/2001)

d)
Letter of Church Community Housing re: request for temporary bridge loan for Swinburne Street Affordable Housing [XV. 2)]

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept Communications a) through c).  
Discussion.  Councilor Winsor wants it noted that Governor Carcieri signed onto the LNG WG Resolution and included the watermark.  Solicitor Ruggiero commented the Minutes requested by Mr. Bolger are sealed, and he will be notified how to proceed.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept Communication d).  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to move up Agenda Item XV. 2) to the next agenda item.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XV. NEW BUSINESS

2) Church Community Housing Corporation re: Request for temporary bridge loan in the amount of $84,000 from the Affordable Housing Trust in order to meet Purchase & Sale Agreement deadline for Swinburne Street Affordable Housing project. Bridget Ryan of Church Community Housing is in attendance.  Her agency has been before the Council and Water and Sewer Commission requesting support for the three-unit affordable housing development project.  Her agency had hoped to receive CDBG funding for this year but did not.  They have a tentative commitment for 2011 from CDBG.  The Purchase and Sales Agreement needs compliance in order to continue the project.  A bridge loan in the amount of $84,000 is needed so that the closing can proceed (end of October/early November) and will be paid back by Church Community Housing when grant funds are received.  The payback is expected by July, but will take no more than 12 months, with the Swinburne Street property as collateral.  A bridge loan condition is all Town funding will be restored if the project does not proceed.  Lengthy discussion continued.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the request made by Church Community Housing for a temporary bridge loan in the amount of $84,000 from the Affordable Housing Trust, with the loan secured by the property and the stipulation it is paid back within 12 months.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XI. LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1)
One Day Event/Entertainment License Applications


a)
Applicant:
Conanicut Island Art Association


Event:

CIAA Town Hall Art Exhibit Opening

Date:

11/11/2010



Location:
Jamestown Town Hall

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Robert Bowen to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License Application for the Conanicut Island Art Association Town Hall Art Exhibit Opening with the date change to Friday, November 12, 2010, as the original date is a holiday and the Town Hall is closed, subject to all town conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  


b)
Applicant:
Jamestown Parks & Recreation



Event:

22nd Jamestown Jack-O-Lantern Jog



Date:

10/31/2010



Location:
Jamestown Recreation Center

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License for the Jamestown Jack-O-Lantern Jog subject to all town conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

2)
One Day Peddler License Applications


a)
Applicant:
Jamestown Medical Fund



Event:

Ocean State Follies



Date:

10/23/2010



Location:
Jamestown Recreation Center

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to approve the One Day Peddler License Application for the Jamestown Medical Fund subject to all town conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XII. OPEN FORUM

1)         Scheduled request to address.  None.

2)
Non-scheduled request to address.
Richard Allphin. Mr. Allphin requests clarification of the Council action in answer to Agenda item X. 1) c) Letter of Pat Bolger requesting Executive Session Minutes.  Mr. Allphin was informed the Council voted to accept the letter and place it on file.  A letter in answer will be sent denying his request for copies of the Minutes, as they are sealed.  A request must be made to unseal Minutes, which can only be done by an official vote of the Town Council at a regular or special meeting when the appropriate item is part of an agenda duly listed and posted in compliance with all statutes.  Mr. Allphin thought Minutes were only sealed for personnel issues.  He was informed by Solicitor Ruggiero this was not correct, and there are very specific rules regarding Executive Session minutes.  

Sav Rebecchi.  Mr. Rebecchi informed the Council he is finishing up his second term at QDC.  As there is a term limit of two, three-year terms per statute, the Council needs to find a new QDC Board member.  He offers his expertise and assistance to his successor.  Mr. Rebecchi stated he wants to continue to video tape meetings.  Times are tough and budgets are lean, and as a citizen and taxpayer he will continue to film meetings for free, store on a server, make the videos agenda sensitive and provide a copy of the meeting video for the town.  He feels he can provide a better service at a better price with better technology.  The Town Council urges Mr. Rebecchi to respond to the RFP.      

Pat Bolger.  Mr. Bolger commented on his records request and inquires what he needs to do.  He is informed this cannot be acted upon as it is not on the agenda.  This will be addressed at the next regular meeting.  
Susan Little.  Ms. Little commented the Town of Jamestown was fortunate to have 50 Providence College incoming freshmen perform community service work last Saturday for three hours (postponed from Labor Day weekend due to inclement weather).  The PC volunteers cleared brush at Beavertail, painted at the playground, and planted bulbs and plantings at the cemetery.  Special thanks go to Varoujan Karentz, Rosemary Enright, Sharon Hay, Rosemary Woodside, Diane Rugh, Bill Piva, Nate Nordstrom, the painter performing community service and the PC student volunteers.  It was a fun day, and a lot of work got done in three hours.  This is an annual event for PC, and we look forward to this event next year.  Ms. Little also stated she does not think the Council should waste money on videotaping services for Town Council meetings as we get the services for free, and there are other things that can be done with the funding.  
Rosemary Woodside.  Ms. Woodside thanked Susan Little for coordinating the weekend cleanup event with Providence College.  She also stated she does not believe the RFP is well written.  Sav’s system is working well, and she doesn’t understand why we need to change.

Blake Dickinson.  Mr. Dickinson commented if we have someone doing the videotaping for free, we should take advantage of linking to his system.  The equipment required is expensive. The town can pay for it now, but what happens next year when the money isn’t there.  

Ellen Winsor.  Councilor Winsor commented on the tour of the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum.  Council members viewed a slideshow presentation and went up into lighthouse tower.  The BLMA is being honored tomorrow evening with the 2010 Rhody Restoration Award for preservation of the museum buildings, lighthouse, and historic foundation.  The level of honor is noteworthy.  Ms. Winsor also commented with the economy the way it is, as a citizen, she is looking forward to restricting spending.   Videotaping of meetings is not urgent, and she does not advocate expenditures for things we get for free.

Rob Gallagher.  Mr. Gallagher agreed with those ahead of him.  The town shouldn’t spend tax dollars when we have videotaping services for free.  

John Pagano.  Mr. Pagano stated the videotaping proposal is a ridiculous waste of taxpayer money.  The Council should think twice before proceeding.

Ray Ianetta.  Mr. Ianetta stated the economic times are difficult and expenditures should be scrutinized.  What are the cost benefits and efficiencies for videotaping of meetings?  He is informed we won’t know until the RFP’s are received.  He is informed the Council will have to analyze how costs line up with specifications.  Mr. Ianetta stated if the cost is zero, how can it be more efficient?  Town Administrator Keiser stated the manner in which the meeting videos are delivered is not neutral.  The town wants a broadcast that is objective without headlines, as outlined in RFP.  Mr. Ianetta stated people appreciate the current service.  This item appears later in the agenda.    
XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

None.
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1) Press Advisory re: Request of Councilor Winsor for removal.

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to remove the Press Advisory regarding Councilor Winsor from the town website.

Discussion.  The Council gave the history of the press advisory, which was released so that other communities and officials would know that Councilor Winsor was representing herself and the LNG Working Group, not the Town of Jamestown or the Town Council, when she visited their respective communities promoting the LNG Working Group and its Resolution.  Neither Councilor Winsor nor the LNG WG is the official representative for the Town of Jamestown regarding LNG.  The Council felt the public needed to be informed the Committee on LNG Threat is the official committee representing Jamestown.   Councilor White read a letter with his opinion that the press advisory should be removed from the town website.  He further stated everyone should appreciate Ellen Winsor’s work and that done by the LNG WG and commented on the confusion regarding who Councilor Winsor represented.  We need to put away our egos and try to get along.  We need to get on with the business of running the town.  Councilor Murphy can understand wanting to have it removed.  Other communities have asked him what Resolution they should approve and expressed their confusion.  Even after the press release there is still confusion, and the press release still needs to be out there.  Town Council Vice President Bowen stated we need to be able to reference the press advisory.  Moving it was appropriate, but it should not be removed.  Councilor Winsor stated she assumed a leadership role with the LNG WG in writing the Resolution.  She made it clear to other towns that she was a Town Council member but was not representing them, she was representing the LNG Working Group, and did not misrepresent herself.  She feels the LNG WG deserves recognition for the Resolution. The press advisory was absurd and contained trumped up charges.  It was a capricious ruling, disgraceful and contained a kangaroo court element.  People need to trust their government.  There was no confusion regarding who she represented, it was manufactured.   
Council President Schnack stated there was no kangaroo court and the press release was not demeaning.  He read the press advisory to the meeting and stated there was nothing derogatory in it towards Councilor Winsor, it was simply a statement of facts. Councilor Winsor stated it was through innuendo she was accused of misrepresenting herself, and it is what it is.  Council President Schnack stated he received phone calls at home asking who Councilor Winsor was representing.  Discussion continued.
Back to the vote on the motion.  Michael White and Ellen Winsor vote yes.  Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and William Murphy vote no.  Motion fails by a majority vote in the negative.  
2)   Wind Turbine Siting Services/Alternatives/Electrical Interconnect.  Town Administrator Keiser stated he has been working with several consultants refining the electrical interconnect information. He spoke with one today who expects to have information based on turbine size for electrical upgrades sometime this week.  Per National Grid the proposed wind turbine would not integrate with island infrastructure.  Expensive studies and improvements would be required to go forward with a wind turbine project on Jamestown.  Until we know the demands, we cannot move forward with a viable project.  Councilor Murphy referenced pooling with other communities for an economically feasible wind mill project.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced the WCRPC, which does not have the capabilities for a multi-community project, but is interested.  The East Bay Energy Consortium was referenced, and Town Administrator Keiser will contact them for more information and to determine if it is possible to join them.  
Town Administrator Keiser and Council Vice President Bowen attend collaborative meetings on alternative energy sources, and both the WCRPC and East Bay Energy Consortium use the same consulting firm.  Discussion ensued regarding regionalized efforts.
3)        Wind Turbine Bond Referendum re: voter information.  The draft press release for the Jamestown Press, Newport Daily News and website posting was discussed.  Council President Schnack read the last paragraph which summarized the Town Council’s recommendation as follows:  “The Council fully supports continued assessment of the role of wind power and other renewable energy sources on the island.  However, we cannot ask the voters to support passage of a $6.5 million bond authorization for a now-undefined wind turbine project with unknown financial implications for the community.  We urge all voters to reject the bond question.”  

The Council agreed we all need to vote no.  It is not feasible to go forward with the project, and not practical to vote yes.  We shouldn’t vote for the referenda.  If passed it is only an authorization to take action, and the Council has no intention to go forward with a project we don’t yet know what it will be.  

Blake Dickinson asked if the referenda passes what are the implications?  The town has no specific location.  It is up to the Council to go forward with the issuance of the bonds, and this Council is not going in that direction.  Town Council President Schnack stated if authorization is received (through passage of the referenda), there is no time limit to act upon it.  It constitutes the authority to spend, but is not a directive to spend.  This Council is not willing to spend bond money for a project that is not defined.  Town Administrator Keiser stated a future Council may not be so fiscally prudent and could go forward with the wind project, and it is fiscally prudent to defeat it at this time.  
Town Administrator Keiser stated it is a wise decision to put the brakes on this project.  Councilor Murphy stated voters should be urged to vote no, and not skip this vote, because if voters do not vote “no” and 14 people vote “yes” the referenda will pass.  Councilor Winsor expressed concern that a contingent of people could band together to vote for it.  Town Council President Schnack stated the way the law is written and the fact that the General Assembly adopted enabling legislation, the referenda question had to go forward. Solicitor Ruggiero stated he reviewed it, as well as legal counsel to the General Assembly and the Board of Elections, and all determined it must go forward.  This will not hurt the town’s bond rating.  Town Administrator Keiser commented we don’t like to have open authorizations, as they can be used differently than their original intention when approved, which could affect our bond rating.  Per Solicitor Ruggiero there is a procedure to rescind the authorization.  Discussion continued.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the draft press release advising the voters to defeat the wind turbine referendum and post in the Jamestown Press, Newport Daily News and the Town website.   Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Ellen Winsor votes no.  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.       

4)        Fort Getty Master Plan Implementation re: future meetings/charrette.  An outline prepared by Town Planner Lisa Bryer to Town Administrator Keiser was referenced.  Mr. Keiser stated a facilitator-led charrette or workshop tends to result in a larger turnout and increased participation, but will cost money, between $5,000 and $10,000.  Council President Schnack’s outline was very logical and featured a workshop soliciting the public’s ideas to take back to the staff level, put a price tag on the components, and then develop a consensus of the public’s desire for Fort Getty.  Both will work, and this is a question for the Council, whether to go the professional route or not.  There is approximately $350,000 in the Fort Getty Reserve Fund.  A third party facilitator could follow the outline prepared by Council President Schnack.  Consultants can customize their approach to meet the town’s needs.  Councilor White stated he has participated in both types and facilitated a few, and an outside consultant is the best way to do it.  Councilor Murphy expressed concern with spending money on a facilitator and would rather spend that money on the design.  The surveys from 15, 10 and 5 years ago all referenced the same opinions in varying degrees.  We do need a workshop.  Councilor Winsor asks if there is a way to have a visioning exercise that incorporates architectural renderings and concepts that could produce an economic model.  
Town Administrator Keiser stated Council President Schnack’s outline in substance does not differ from the facilitated activities.  Once ideas are gathered they would be broken down to determine costs and benefits to the community.  The issue of parking was discussed, which has been ignored in the past.  Mr. Schnack’s goal was three workshops; with a charrette we are taking it to the next level.  Town Planner Bryer advocates for the professional process.  Council Vice President Bowen agrees with gathering ideas and feels we should focus on what would work at Fort Getty, and a Council-driven charette would be more impartial, and result in better attendance, input and success.  It is estimated the process to develop the RFP, advertisement and awarding the bid could be accomplished by December.  This would be a three-faceted process: getting ideas together, Council review and development of a plan.  Discussion continued.
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to go forward with the charette and advertise the RFP.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

5)        Fort Wetherill appraisal/workshop.  The workshop is scheduled for October 25th at 6:30 p.m.  The appraisal will be discussed and the Council will review a direction for the property going forward. Council Vice President Bowen would like the appraisal or a summary of it posted on the town website.  Mr. Keiser stated this can be done.  The outcome of the workshop will define what the Council wants to see for community use and to determine costs to improve the building, etc.  
6)        Bay View Condominium Association re: Sidewalk removal request.  Town Planner Bryer and Town Administrator Keiser met with Ms. Florentino.  Alternatives were reviewed and discussed and Planning Commission approval for the condo complex was researched.  The sidewalk was not on the plans, as it is in the right of way.  The concern is the area is in close proximity to the EMS facility.  The remainder of the street does not have sidewalks.  It is difficult for the town to take sidewalks out, when we are hard pressed to put them in.  We would advocate moving the fencing back, perhaps losing a couple of parking spaces, and landscaping in front of the fence, with the sidewalk remaining.  Town staff cannot recommend sidewalks be torn up.  Open dialogue continued.  
7)        Meeting Management System re: Hardware/Software RFP.  A presentation was made in July by Clerkbase demonstrating video streaming of meetings to accompany our online posted agendas and minutes.  Specifications were taken from another RI community prepared by an IT person with over 20 years of experience, and adapted to Jamestown’s needs.  It is a well prepared document, and the service acquired through the process is functioning to the community’s satisfaction (South Kingstown). North Kingstown is also moving toward Clerkbase. The most important element of the RFP is the goals section which delineates the specific services sought to provide video coverage and access by residents of Jamestown. Town Administrator Keiser encouraged Sav Rebecchi to submit his proposal in writing to the town to determine if it conforms to what we wish to achieve for internet viewing of meetings and tie-in to agendas and minutes.     The town is not looking for a specific vendor, but a particular service at the best price, to host meeting videos on the town’s website, not someone else’s, without headlines and lead-in discussion.  This is a town-sponsored service to the community for council consideration and feedback.
Councilor Winsor doesn’t know why we are doing this now.  We have something that is working that doesn’t require any additional payment.  The site is popular and we need proof there is editorializing. Council Vice President Bowen likes the idea of video hosting.  Alternate No. 1 should be moved from alternate status and made as a requirement to replace the old analog tape recording device with a digital recording device.  This would provide a great service to the people of Jamestown and would be a lot easier to watch than what we have now.  He has received comments different than what has been expressed this evening.  We need a neutral system more in line with what other towns use.  This is well put together.  Councilor White will not comment on whose production looks good.  We have the RFP to demonstrate what we want.  He agrees we don’t like to spend money, but there has been a call for open government, this is fair, and whoever has the best deal will be chosen.  All parties have the opportunity to submit a proposal.  
Councilor Murphy agreed with the RFP process as it is fair to everyone and it demonstrates what the town wants and needs and is open to all who may want to bid. We set a standard and if a proposal meets the standard with an appropriate cost, they get the job.  Council Vice President Bowen stated we have added into the RFP on Page 3 two press-feed wall plates that will allow the Jamestown Record or another group to plug into that and get both the video and audio feed from the meetings, which would improve the quality of the recordings.  Councilor Winsor comments this seems like overkill.  Council President Schnack stated this has been discussed by this Council since they took office and he likes the open government aspect of this. We need to see what’s out there and make a decision.  

Sav Rebecchi commented he has worked with technology for 28 years and is offering the opportunity to do exactly what the town wants with no association with his website.  He will provide the video as it is recorded.  He also offers to host the videos on his web server.  He is already making an agenda with clickable icons.  Mr. Schnack stated everything Sav stated should be put on a proposal and submitted as it sounds great.  Sav stated he started this to get people more involved and interested in government.  Headlines are not content, they are reasons to get people interested in the video. It happens every day in the press, and that is what he does to get people to the website.  Mr. Schnack stated the only thing the town wants is to have a link from the video to the agenda so that the information is available without commentary.  Mr. Bowen stated there are two parts to the RFP, one hosting and linking, and one for the audio/video equipment.    
Dick Allphin asks what happens if two people meet the specifications.  Mr. Keiser stated this is not vendor specific, and the bid is awarded to the proposal that is “in the best interest of the town.”  

Norma Willis asks how much it will cost.  She is informed that until we proceed to bid, we will not know.  However, the annual license fee for Clerkbase is $6,000 per year.  There is an implementation fee, which includes streaming.  We cannot consider costs until the RFP’s are received.  Norma comments we have a bare bones budget.  She is informed the town has a prudent budget.  There is a technology fund through the Clerk’s Office that is not derived from taxpayer dollars, it comes from recordings, that can only be used for technology upgrades.  The open government initiative would be in line with that proposed purpose.  These are funds outside the budget, which have not been used for years, totaling $70,000.

Blake Dickinson.  Mr. Dickinson would rather take that money and use it somewhere else.  We have the service for free.  The money should be spent to make the Town Hall as self-serviceable as possible.  The town is working towards this.    

Councilor Murphy stated he keeps hearing that we are getting the service for free.  We don’t know what we are getting.  We are asking for a proposal that can be evaluated that states what is proposed.  Until we get that, we don’t have anything to evaluate.  

Jerry Scott.  Mr. Scott commented we are hearing about pools of money hanging around.  He asks where the money is, who takes care of it, and can it be used for any purpose?  He is informed no, it can’t.  Funds can only be used for their specific purposes.    

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to go forward with the RFP process for a Council Chamber video system using the functional specifications contained in the document and to put forward an RFP for a meeting management system streaming live and on-demand online to synchronize with our posted agendas and minutes.  Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Ellen Winsor votes no.  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
XV. NEW BUSINESS

1) Jamestown Golf Course.  Council Vice President Bowen requested this agenda item to discuss potential future uses of the facility for a better advantage for the town.  Mr. Bowen commented this is a building the Council missed when touring town facilities shortly after they were elected.  The building  was used for town office space and has been in need of repairs for some time.  We don’t want it neglected and it should be reviewed by the Buildings and Facilities Committee and the Council to determine future uses.  A multi-season facility to bring in additional income to the town, perhaps weddings and banquets, was suggested in the past.  Perhaps the Buildings and Facilities Committee could study the building and make recommendations.  Potential uses for Fort Getty were referenced.  Councilor Murphy was on a study commission to review the Golf Course facility twelve years ago, and it was determined at that time it should be replaced.  It also needed an irrigation system, which was done in conjunction with the lease holder.  He doesn’t recommend fixing the building, but replacing it, and the time to do that would be when the current lease agreement expires in 2016. He will look for the old Golf Course Study report.  The building is inefficient.  He would support putting a wedding facility at the golf course where a restaurant could be open year round.  The building is being used for yoga, dances and other activities, and the lessee is not using the second floor.  We could get input from them to determine what would work there.  Functions and options were discussed.  Ideas are needed.  We need to find out if the current lessee has an interest in continuing to lease the facility.  Councilor Winsor would like the Buildings and Facilities Committee to look at 44 Southwest Avenue to market it.  Funds derived from selling that building could be used to offset debt.  
The golf course has fallen into disrepair, safety issues exist, and it is concerning that the Rec Department has activities there for children.  A market analysis is needed to determine what would work at that location.  Minor upgrades to address the safety issues would be appropriate.  We need to speak with the lessee before doing anything.  Councilor Winsor would like 44 Southwest Avenue evaluated to determine what is needed to make it more saleable.  It, too, has been neglected.  The golf course is the perfect location for a banquet facility.  A previous restaurant there failed, and it was questioned whether the town needs another wedding/banquet facility.  The building has no insulation, and the first floor can’t support the second floor.  Town Administrator Keiser will speak with the current tenant and report back to the Council. Discussion continued.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to have Town Administrator Keiser and town staff approach the Jamestown Golf Course lessee to inquire about the condition of the building, potential repairs and the future of the building, with a report back to the Council at the next meeting.  Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Ellen Winsor votes no.  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.      

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:51 p.m.  The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:26 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote.  Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session.  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

The Town Council discussed further the proposed press advisory regarding the Town Council’s position on the wind turbine referenda.  Town Councilor Winsor voted “no” during the vote to place the advisory on the town website, the Newport Daily News and the Jamestown Press, and her name should not appear on the press advisory.  Councilor Winsor stated she voted “no” on the press advisory as it was a draft.  Her name will not appear as in favor of the press advisory drafted to inform the voters of the Town Council’s advisory opinion to vote “no” on the wind turbine referenda question.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to adjourn the meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:52 p.m.         
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Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC

Town Clerk
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